BOROUGH OF BARROW-IN-FURNESS

AUDIT COMMITTEE







Meeting Thursday 12th December, 2013






at 2.00 p.m.

PRESENT:- Councillors Burns (Chairman), Pointer (Vice Chairman), Cassidy and Murray.
Also present were Jackie Bellard and Neil Krajewski from Grant Thornton and Keith Jackson from Internal Audit.
29 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 26th September, 2013 were taken as read and confirmed.
30 – Apologies for Absence/Attendance of Substitute Members
An apology for absence had been received from Councillor Doughty.

Councillor Cassidy had attended as a substitute for Councillor Doughty for this meeting only.
31 – Annual Audit Letter for the Year ended 31st March, 2013
The External Auditors presented the Annual Audit Letter for the Year ended 31st March, 2013.
A copy of the Annual Audit Letter had been appended to the report.  The letter summarised the key findings which had arisen from the following work that External Audit had carried out at the Council for the year ended 31st March, 2013:-

· Auditing the 2012/13 accounts and Whole of Government Accounts submission;

· Assessing the Council’s arrangements for securing economy, efficiency and effectiveness in its use of resources; and

· Certification of grant claims and returns.

The Audit conclusions were as follows:-

· An unqualified opinion on the accounts which gave a true and fair view of the Council’s financial position as at 31st March 2013 and its income and expenditure for the year;

· An unqualified conclusion in respect of the Council’s arrangements for securing economy, efficiency and effectiveness in its use of resources; and

· An unqualified opinion on the Council’s Whole of Governance Accounts submission.
The External Auditors reported that they had certified two grant claims and returns to date, one without amendment and one subject to some amendments.  Details of the overall findings of the testing of the Housing and Council Tax Benefits grant claim had been included in the separate Agenda item ‘Annual Certification Report 2012-2013’ (Minute No. 32 refers).
Key areas for Council attention

Audit summarised the key messages arising from their audit for the Council to consider as well as highlighting key issues facing the Council in the future.
They issued an unqualified Value for Money (VfM) conclusion but identified areas for improvement around:-
· Workforce planning – in recognising that sickness absence levels were higher than the Local Government average and increased in 2012/13; management had been working closely with the Council’s occupational health provider to reduce the level of long and short term sickness;

· Cost of Housing and Council Tax Benefits administration and Revenues services – which exceeded that of most English District Council’s; accordingly any reductions in the cost of administering the service (£1.675M in 2011/12) would assist the Authority in delivering the savings required to address its projected deficit;

· Responsiveness of the medium term financial strategy – whilst recognising the work in identifying a series of schemes to generate additional income, increase efficiency and reducing expenditure, the Council needed to update its plan to reflect the receipt of the efficiency grant it had been allocated; and

· Budget setting and monitoring – management had recognised there was scope to strengthen internal budget monitoring arrangements, breaking down overall budget performance and budget variance by individual departments, facilitating Officer and Member challenge leading to securing the action necessary to improve performance.

RESOLVED:- To receive the External Auditor’s report.
32 – Certification Report 2012-2013
The External Auditors presented the Certification Report for 2012-2013.  They explained that they were required to certify certain claims and returns submitted by the Council.  The certification typically took place six to nine months after the claim period and represented a final but important part of the process to confirm the Council’s entitlement to funding.
They had certified three claims and returns for the financial year 2012-2013 relating to a total value of £50.6 million.  The Certification Report had been appended to the report.  It summarised External Audit’s overall assessment of the Council’s management arrangements in respect of the certification process and drew attention to significant matters in relation to individual claims.  It was noted that arrangements for certification were prescribed by the Audit Commission which agreed the scope of the work with each relevant government department or agency, and issued Auditors with a Certification Instruction (CI) for each specific claim or return.
Full details of all claims and returns subject to certification had been provided in an appendix to the Certification Report.  The key messages from the certification work were summarised as follows:-

	Aspect of certification arrangements
	Key Messages
	RAG rating

	Submission and certification
	All claims were submitted and certified in accordance with government departmental deadlines.
	Green

	Accuracy of claim forms submitted to the auditor (including amendments and qualifications)
	Errors identified from initial sample testing of Housing and Council Tax Benefits cases resulted in a requirement for Audit to undertake additional testing on 331 further cases which revealed further errors.  All errors identified had been reported to the Department for Work and Pensions (DWP) in the Auditor’s qualification letter.
	Red

	Supporting working papers
	Errors identified from Audit of the housing capital receipts return had been symptomatic of over complicating preparation of the return and failure to correctly extract information that was readily available from internal sources.
	Amber


RESOLVED:- To receive the External Auditor’s report.

33 – Audit Committee Update

The External Auditors presented the Audit Committee Update report to Members.  The report provided the Committee with details of the Auditor’s progress in delivering their responsibilities as External Auditors.  It also included a summary of emerging national issues and developments that may be relevant to the Council as well as a number of challenge questions in respect of those emerging issues which the Committee may wish to consider. 

A table of progress as at December 2013 had been presented as follows:-

	Work
	Planned Date
	Complete?

	2013-2014 Accounts Audit Plan
We are required to issue a detailed accounts audit plan to the Council setting out our proposed approach in order to give an opinion on the Council’s 2013-14 financial statements.

	April 2014
	No


	Interim Accounts Audit
Our interim fieldwork visit includes:

· Updating our review of the Council’s control environment;

· Updating our understanding of financial systems

· Review of Internal Audit reports on core financial systems;

· Early work on emerging accounting issues;

· Early substantive testing; and

· Proposed Value for Money conclusion.


	February – March 2014
	No

	2013-14 Final Accounts Audit
Including:-

· Audit of the 2013-14 financial statements;

· Proposed opinion on the Council’s accounts; and

· Proposed Value for Money conclusion.


	July – September 2014
	No

	Value for Money (VfM) Conclusion
The scope of work to inform the 2013-14 VfM conclusion requires us to assess whether the Council has proper arrangements:

· in place for securing financial resilience;

· for challenging how it secures economy, efficiency and effectiveness.

In planning work to support the conclusion on arrangements to secure VfM we will have regard to relevant risk indicators across these two criteria in considering the extent and focus of our local VfM work.


	January – June 2014
	No

	Annual Audit Letter
The Annual Audit Letter  will summarise the key findings from the 2013/14 audit including:

· audit of the 2013/14 financial statements for the Borough Council and the Whole of Government accounts Submission;

· Assessing the Council’s arrangements for securing economy, efficiency and effectiveness in its use of resources; and 

· Issues arising from our grant claims certification work.
	November 2014
	No


The Borough Treasurer had provided comments on the issues identified in the table above under the Agenda item ‘2013-2014 Accounts Update’ (Minute No. 34 refers).

The report further detailed emerging issues and developments including:-
· Value for Money (VfM) Conclusion;

· Annual Audit Letter;

· Income from charging;

· Business rate collection

· Voluntary Code of Practice on the Housing Revenue Account;

· Potential for procurement fraud;

· Simplifying and streamlining the presentation of Local Authority financial statements;

· Consultation on Local Authority Accounting Code of Practice for 2014/15;

· Property plant and equipment revaluations; and

· Public briefing on the Local Audit and Accountability Bill.
RESOLVED:- To receive the External Auditor’s report.

34 – 2013-2014 Accounts Update

The Borough Treasurer submitted a report providing an update on the 2013-2014 Accounts, highlighting changes and updates that had occurred.  The report also provided an update on the items highlighted for review following the 2012-2013 Accounts Audit.

She reported that the annual closedown timetable would be drawn up in January 2014 and would reflect any improvements or adjustments that had been identified during 2012-2013.  There had been changes to the revaluation of fixed assets and the Assets Accountant has met with and discussed these with the Council’s appointed Valuer.  There had been no major problems with the closedown process used for 2012-2013.  
Items highlighted in 2012-2013 audit

The following issues had been identified by the External Auditor for 2012-2013:-

Three areas had been highlighted for review following the 2012-2013 Accounts audit and these were reported in the Securing Financial Resilience report presented at the previous meeting.

· Sickness levels;

· Medium Term Financial Plan; and

· Segmental reporting.

Sickness levels

Sickness reports had been submitted by the HR Manager to Management Board on a quarterly basis.  The new occupational health provider commenced on the 1st October, 2013.  At quarter 2 the number of day’s absence per employee was 5.37 days compared to 6.05 days for the previous year.  The reasons for the absences had also been reported as had the split between long term and short term absences:

· Long term 778 days

· Short term 247 days

There were currently five employees who had been absent for over a month.  Return to work interviews would be monitored to ensure that timely action could be taken where necessary.

The complete average number of days would not be known until the end of the financial year.

Medium Term Financial Plan

The Medium Term Financial Plan had been updated for the Efficiency Support Grant and the Workforce Strategy at the Executive Committee of the 13th November, 2013.  The quarterly Council Finances report now included a section relating specifically to the Medium Term Financial Plan.

Segmental reporting

The quarterly Council Finances report required a decision based structure to be included in addition to the ‘whole’ General Fund current report for direct costs.  This was being developed and would be implemented in 2013-2014 so that it could be reflected in the Statement of Accounts (Notes to the Main Accounting Statements).

Other Updates

The External Auditor’s update report on the Agenda today had identified a number of recent items (Minute No. 33 refers).  The Borough Treasurer provided Members with the Council’s arrangements in relation to each item.

The Audit Commission published ‘Income from Charging’.  The Council had undertaken a complete pricing review as part of the Budget Strategy, which led into the budget setting for 2012-2013.  The policy had been set for the Budget Strategy period with an annual review at budget setting.  Income had been reported as part of the quarterly Council Finances to the Executive Committee and included specific main income streams.  The ‘market’ for each service was monitored by the heads of service and fed through to the Borough Treasurer's Department as well as performance.

The Business Rates Retention Scheme had been introduced from April 2013.  The Council’s recovery rate for business rates was 98% which was also the average of all billing Authorities.  The recovery of business rates was monitored monthly.  At the year end the Borough Treasurer would estimate a provision for business rate appeals.  The Cumbria Chief Finance Officers meet regularly as a group and have discussed business rate appeals and how to provide for their potential success and likely value.  From April 2014, it was anticipated that there would be Cumbria Business Rates Pool, so uniformity of estimates and provisions have been discussed early.

CIPFA and the Chartered Institute of Housing had published a ‘Voluntary Code for Self-Financing the HRA’.  The guidance had been reviewed and the Council did not need to make any major changes to the way it was operating the HRA or its business plan.  However, the Code would be useful when revising the business plan in the future.

The Council had not experienced procurement fraud and maintained a segregation of duties for the purchasing and tendering processes, meaning that all procurement involved at least two Officers.  The whistleblowing policy had last been approved by the Audit Committee in March 2013 and would be reviewed for the March 2014 meeting to ensure it was fit for purpose.

The Statement of Accounts had been reviewed for clutter during 2012-2013 and where information or notes were no longer relevant, these would be removed year by year; with new notes added as well.  The explanatory foreword was particularly scrutinised during the last audit and the Borough Treasurer agreed changes with the External Auditor that would ensure a clearer overall picture for readers of the accounts.  The Council’s budget for the current year would be formally revised as part of the 2014-2015 budget setting process.

CIPFA had consulted on the 2014-2015 Local Authority Accounting Code of Practice.  The consultation had been reviewed and responded to.

The Audit Commission had published a briefing note on the ‘Local Audit and Accountability Bill’.  The bill covered the procurement and appointment of Auditors once the Audit Commission had come to an end.  Also, the future for the National Fraud Initiative and the review of value for money arrangements.  The impact of any agreed changes would be reported to Committee.
RESOLVED:- To receive the Borough Treasurer’s report.

35 – Fraud and Corruption Survey 2012-2013

The Borough Treasurer reported that at the meeting of the Committee on 26th September, 2013, she had reported the fraud statistics returned for the Council to the Audit Commission for 2012-2013 as follows:-
· Housing Benefit and Council Tax Benefit Fraud

· Number of cases: 23

· Value: £47,412.09 (no individual case was over £10,000)

· Number of these that went to court: 11

· Number resulting in prosecution: 11

Members had requested the value of the cases taken to court and for an update on their recovery.

The Borough Treasurer had advised that the 11 cases that went to court totalled £35,297.52 and the recovery, shown by stage, was as follows:-
· 1 case had been recovered in full, worth £678.00;
· 5 cases were in recovery and so far the Council had recovered £6,216.09;
· 2 cases were being recovered from ongoing benefit entitlements; £1,659.45 had been recovered so far; and
· 3 cases were in the recovery process but no payment had yet been made.

She advised the Committee that the current value of the prosecuted cases was £26,743.98 and recovery action would continue.

RESOLVED:- To note the report.

36 – Internal Audit Final Reports

The Borough Treasurer reported that Internal Audit had completed a number of audits in accordance with the approved Annual Plan.  On completion, the final reports were presented to this Committee for consideration.

The Council’s Internal Audit Manager had attended the meeting to present the reports to Members.

There had been two final reports appended for consideration.  The reports included and their assurance levels were as follows:-

1. Treasury Management – Unqualified Assurance; and
2. Information Security Policy Review – Substantial Assurance.
Members considered the reports and raised questions with the Head of Internal Audit.

RESOLVED:- To note the Internal Audit Final Reports.

37 – Internal Audit Progress Report
The Borough Treasurer reported that the Internal Audit Progress report for the period 1st April, 2013 to 2nd December, 2013 had been produced by the Head of Internal Audit.  
The Head of Internal Audit attended the meeting to present the report to Members.

No Priority One recommendations had been made within the reporting period.

The report contained a Statistical Summary of the number of Audit recommendations (16).  It was noted that all 16 recommendations had been fully accepted.  Each of the recommendations had been assigned a Priority graded 1 to 3, 1 being major issues and 3 being minor issues.  12 had been assigned Priority 2 and 4 had been assigned Priority 3.

The Head of Internal Audit reported that the Fraud Hotline was a well-used service and presented the following statistics to Members:-

Fraud Hotline Calls

	
	Revenues/

Benefit related
	Staff Related
	Other
	Total

	2013/14

(April – 

December)


	82
	0
	2
	84

	2012-13

(Full Year)


	94
	1
	1
	96


RESOLVED:- That the report be received.

38 – Risk Management
The Policy Review Officer attached as an appendix to his report, the Risk Register for 2013-2014.  He reported that the Register continued to focus on those business critical risks which were under the control of the Council.  The Risk Register had been reviewed by Management Board at their meeting on 4th October, 2013 and the following changes had been made:-
The inherent impact score for the risk “Impact of changes to the benefit system on income for the Housing Department” was increased from 4 to 5 and the mitigated impact score had increased from 3 to 4.  The Housing Department had seen a significant increase in the level of rent arrears as Tenants were affected by the changes.

The risk regarding the Council’s liability with Municipal Mutual Insurance (MMI) had now been removed because the cost of the levy had been budgeted for.

The risk regarding the impact of pay review had been renamed “Impact of re-grading following the Executive Committee’s decision not to progress the pay review”.  However, the Policy Review Officer reported at the meeting that this risk had been removed altogether as the re-grades had been budgeted for.
A Member had questioned how significant the rent arrears were and the Borough Treasurer advised they had increased since the start of 2013-2014.  She advised the Committee that provision had been made for arrears and that by year end it was anticipated that they could start to reduce as Discretionary Housing payments may help to reduce arrears.

It was noted that Management had agreed a number of operational risks, full details of which had been appended to the Policy Review Officer’s report.  The Operational Risks would be used to inform the development of the Council’s Business Continuity Plan.

The Policy Review Officer advised the Committee that at the October Management Board meeting the likelihood scores for the decent homes risk and the availability of homeless accommodation had both been reduced from 3 to 2 because the Council was confident it had appropriate arrangements in place.

A Member had raised concerns regarding the flood risk at West Shore Caravan Park at Earnse Bay which had approximately 500 residents.  The Member asked if this risk needed to be highlighted within the Risk Register.  The Borough Treasurer advised that this risk would fit under Risk 15 as a major incident which would involve providing temporary accommodation.  The Policy Review Officer also commented that it would fit under the section for ‘Availability of Homeless Accommodation’ identified under the Operational Risks.  He also reported that the Council are having dialogue with Embra regarding the relocation of some chalets which are deemed to be at a higher risk.
RESOLVED:- To note the information and that updates would be provided on a quarterly basis.

39 – Code of Corporate Governance

The Policy Review Officer submitted a report informing Members of changes to the framework for preparing a Code of Corporate Governance.  He reported that the Council produced a Code of Corporate Governance which was reviewed on an annual basis.  Guidance for preparing the Code had been provided by the Chartered Institute for Public Finance and Accountancy (CIPFA). 
For the last two years, CIPFA had been working with the International Federation of Accountants (IFAC) to create an International Framework for Good Governance in the Public Sector, based on the 2005 Good Governance Standard for Public Services, produced in the UK by the Independent Commission on Good Governance in Public Services.  The new framework had been issued for consultation on 17th June, 2013.
He reported that the Council were currently preparing the Code of Corporate Governance for 2014 based on that framework and he presented a draft copy of the Code at the meeting.  It was noted that this Committee would be invited to endorse their Code at their meeting in March 2014.
RESOLVED:- To approve the Draft Code of Corporate Governance for 2014.
40 – Monitoring Priority 1 Recommendations
The Policy Review Officer reported that Internal Audit undertook reviews of Council’s systems as defined in the Annual Audit Plan.  The audit conclusion may include Priority 1 Recommendations which related to major issues that needed to be brought to the attention of Senior Management.  Senior Managers would consider the recommendations and determine whether to accept or reject them.  If the recommendations were accepted, the Manager would be agreeing to implement the recommendations.

To ensure that all agreed Internal Audit Priority 1 Recommendations were implemented in a timely manner they were now tracked by Management Board. 

At the last meeting there had been one outstanding Priority 1 risk relating to the Business Continuity Plan and that risk was still outstanding.  A draft Business Continuity Plan had been submitted to Management Board in June and the Council had been currently working on the infrastructure to support the Information and Communication Technology Disaster Recovery Plan and were trying to source a location for replica computer servers and telephone systems.  
The Policy Review Officer advised the Committee that no additional Priority 1 recommendations had been identified and that the Business Continuity Plan was progressing.  He advised that Craven House had been identified as a location for replica computer servers and telephone systems.  All of the arrangements were in place, they just needed to be finalised.
RESOLVED:- To note the information.

The meeting closed at 3.08 p.m.
